
      

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

The U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (DHHS) Office of Civil Rights (OCR) 
issued the following guide, Provider Guide: Communicating With a Patient's Family, 
Friends, or Other Persons Identified by the Patient, when discussing a patient’s private 
health information. This guide explains when a health care provider is allowed to share a 
patient’s health information with the patient’s family members, friends, or others 
identified by the patient as involved in the patient’s care under the Health Insurance 
Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 (HIPAA) Privacy Rule.  HIPAA is a Federal law 
that sets national standards for how health plans, health care clearinghouses, and most 
health care providers are to protect the privacy of a patient’s health information. 
 
Even though HIPAA requires health care providers to protect patient privacy, providers 
are permitted, in most circumstances, to communicate with the patient’s family, friends, or 
others involved in their care or payment for care.  This guide is intended to clarify these 
HIPAA requirements so that health care providers do not unnecessarily withhold a 
patient’s health information from these persons.  This guide includes common questions 
and a table that summarizes the relevant requirements.  (This guide does not apply to 
disclosure of psychotherapy notes.) 
 

 

 

 

 

Compliance Education 
Sessions 

 
General HIPAA Session 
September 12, 2013 
3:00 – 4:00 pm 
Learning Resource Center 
Room 105 
 

AAPC Webinars Hosted by 
PMO: 

 
 
Gray Areas of E/M and  
Where to Find the Answers 
August 14, 2013 
12:00 – 1:00 pm 
Drummond Hall 
1st Floor Conf. Room 
 
Specialized DME Coding 
August 21, 2013 
12:00 – 1:00 pm 
Drummond Hall 
1st Floor Conf. Room 
 
The Lab Maze: Navigating Basic  
Laboratory/Pathology Coding 
August 28, 2013 
12:00 – 1:00 pm 
Drummond Hall 
1st Floor Conf. Room 
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Communicating with a Patient’s Family, Friends, or 
Others Involved in the Patient’s Care 

COMMON QUESTIONS ABOUT HIPAA: 
 
If the patient is present and has the capacity to make health care decisions, when does HIPAA allow a health care 
provider to discuss the patient’s health information with the patient’s family, friends, or others involved in the patient’s 
care or payment for care? 
If the patient is present and has the capacity to make health care decisions, a health care provider may discuss the patient’s health 
information with a family member, friend, or other person if the patient agrees or, when given the opportunity, does not object.  A 
health care provider also may share information with these persons if, using professional judgment, he or she decides that the 
patient does not object.  In either case, the health care provider may share or discuss only the information that the person 
involved needs to know about the patient’s care or payment for care. 
Here are some examples: 

• An emergency room doctor may discuss a patient’s treatment in front of the patient’s friend if the patient asks that her 
friend come into the treatment room.  

• A doctor’s office may discuss a patient’s bill with the patient’s adult daughter who is with the patient at the patient’s 
medical appointment and has questions about the charges.  

• A doctor may discuss the drugs a patient needs to take with the patient’s health aide who has accompanied the patient to 
a medical appointment.  

• A doctor may give information about a patient’s mobility limitations to the patient’s sister who is driving the patient home 
from the hospital. 

• A nurse may discuss a patient’s health status with the patient’s brother if she informs the patient she is going to do so and 
the patient does not object.  

BUT:  
•  A nurse may not discuss a patient’s condition with the patient’s brother after the patient has stated she does not want her 

family to know about her condition. 
 

http://www.hhs.gov/ocr/privacy/hipaa/understanding/coveredentities/provider_ffg.pdf
http://www.hhs.gov/ocr/privacy/hipaa/understanding/coveredentities/provider_ffg.pdf
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If the patient is not present or is incapacitated, may a health care provider still 
share the patient’s health information with family, friends, or others involved in 
the patient’s care or payment for care? 
Yes.  If the patient is not present or is incapacitated, a health care provider may share the 
patient’s information with family, friends, or others as long as the health care provider 
determines, based on professional judgment, that it is in the best interest of the patient. When 
someone other than a friend or family member is involved, the health care provider must be 
reasonably sure that the patient asked the person to be involved in his or her care or payment 
for care. The health care provider may discuss only the information that the person involved 
needs to know about the patient’s care or payment. 
Here are some examples: 

• A surgeon who did emergency surgery on a patient may tell the patient’s spouse 
about the patient’s condition while the patient is unconscious.  

•  A pharmacist may give a prescription to a patient’s friend who the patient has sent to 
pick up the prescription.  

• A hospital may discuss a patient’s bill with her adult son who calls the hospital with 
questions about charges to his mother’s account.  

• A health care provider may give information regarding a patient’s drug dosage to the 
health aide who calls the provider with questions about the particular prescription. 

BUT: 
• A nurse may not tell a patient’s friend about a past medical problem that is unrelated 

to the patient’s current condition.  
• A health care provider is not required by HIPAA to share a patient’s information 

when the patient is not present or is incapacitated, and can choose to wait until the 
patient has an opportunity to agree to the disclosure. 
 

Mandatory  
Annual Compliance 

Update 
 

Will be Available 
August 15, 2013 

 
Accessible and 

Required Through 
Banner 

 
Must be completed 

by  
November 15, 2013 

Does HIPAA require that a health care provider document a patient’s decision to allow 
the provider to share his or her health information with a family member, friend, or 
other person involved in the patient’s care or payment for care? 
No.  HIPAA does not require that a health care provider document the patient’s agreement or lack 
of objection. However, a health care provider is free to obtain or document the patient’s 
agreement, or lack of objection, in writing, if he or she prefers. For example, a provider may 
choose to document a patient’s agreement to share information with a family member with a note 
in the patient’s medical file. 
 
May a health care provider discuss a patient’s health information over the phone with 
the patient’s family, friends, or others involved in the patient’s care or payment for 
care? 
Yes.  Where a health care provider is allowed to share a patient’s health information with a 
person, information may be shared face-to-face, over the phone, or in writing. 

 
Can a patient have a family member, friend, or other person pick up a filled 
prescription, medical supplies, X-rays, or other similar forms of patient information, 
for the patient? 
Yes.  HIPAA allows health care providers to use professional judgment and experience to decide if 
it is in the patient’s best interest to allow another person to pick up a prescription, medical 
supplies, X-rays, or other similar forms of information for the patient. 
 
For example, the fact that a relative or friend arrives at a pharmacy and asks to pick up a specific 
prescription for a patient effectively verifies that he or she is involved in the patient’s care. HIPAA 
allows the pharmacist to give the filled prescription to the relative or friend. The patient does not 
need to provide the pharmacist with their names in advance. 

 

Questions regarding HIPAA or privacy issues may be directed to SLU Privacy Officer, Ron 
Rawson rawsonr@slu.edu  

 

Inpatient Charge 
Capture GO LIVE 

Schedule 
 
August 12, 2013 

o Internal Medicine 
o Psychiatry 
o Neurology 

 
September 16, 2013 

o Surgery 
o Neurosurgery 
o Dermatology 

 
October 2, 2013 

o Ophthalmology 
o Otolaryngology 
o Orthopedics 

mailto:rawsonr@slu.edu

